Approved 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

September 22, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 22, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present. Steve Ober was absent. 











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – ZEO – Bob Ward






  1.1
Knox Mountain Road – C&D Removal – Chris Knox was present. Town Planner (TP) Ward stated the disposal of construction & demolition debris on Knox Mountain Road was to be cleaned up in 30 days of the June letter sent to the property owners. TP Ward noted he has been working with the property owners, who have been cooperative but it has taken a little longer than anticipated. TP Ward reported that there were still a few small piles remaining as of 1:30 p.m. today and would like to verify removal before reporting to the Board. Chris Knox informed the BOS that the piles were removed and are in the back of his truck currently. TP Ward stated once he has visited the site and confirmed the piles have been removed, he will send a letter of compliance next week.  1.2 Unregistered Vehicles – Complaints – TP Ward stated he is trying to contact property owner’s of a property located across from Hermit Lake on Route #132 that may be a junkyard. TP Ward reported there has been no response from the Cawley Pond property with unregistered vehicles and the Police Department has delivered a letter without recognition. 








  1.3
Building Permit – Addition on Gulf Road – TP Ward provide the BOS with an email from Attorney Boldt and the Board reviewed. TP Ward stated DES has new regulations for reporting to the Subsurface Bureau if the footprint of a building is enlarged vertically or horizontally. TP Ward referred to the Town’s Zoning Ordinance, Article #20, section B and stated the building permit (blue form) & the ordinance are not in agreement because there is no reference to State or Federal Law. Selectman Livernois stated if RSA 674:51 has not been adopted by the Town then the responsibility falls on the Contractor to notify the State Fire Marshall or the Town could adopt more stringent codes. TP Ward noted himself & Fire Chief DeSilva would have building code recommendations within the next 60 days. Selectman Livernois stated he agrees with Town Counsel and the Zoning Ordinance needs to be amended to say, “will comply with all State Regulations”. TP Ward noted that Town Counsel has recommended the Building Permit form being renamed the Certificate of Zoning Compliance. The Board reviewed a draft of the revision.  Selectman Livernois made a motion to approve the new version of the Building Permit Application now being called the Certificate of Zoning Compliance. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  





2.0 John Bernard – New Part-time Police Officer – Chief Hankard introduced John Bernard to the BOS. Chief Hankard stated he would be part-time, is twenty-two years old, an acquaintance of Officer McSweeney, is part-time certified, uses the same software & firearms and comes with a lot of training.  Chief Hankard noted he would like to hire John Bernard to use less overtime and lighten the load. John Bernard informed the Board that he is from Hampstead, attends UNH for Business Administration, been part of the Marine Patrol and is an Officer with the Town of Strafford. Chief Hankard noted that he would still receive the same “FTO” training but would excel faster. Selectman Livernois asked John Bernard if he was on his own on Strafford and John Bernard replied yes, he has learned a lot from the department. John Bernard noted being on land is different versus the water. Selectman Livernois stated the Town is trying to foster good community relations and the Police Department’s reputation is better than it has ever been. John Bernard noted he would like to eventually be full-time. Chief Hankard stated John Bernard has passed the polygraph, background & motor vehicle check and would like to have him sworn-in on October 6, 2010 to be effective immediately. TA to schedule. 





 







3.0 Don Bormes, Nina Gardner and Jeff Jenkins – reappointment to CIP – Mitch Lewis was not present. Chair Nickerson stated interviews are being conducted to talk each Committee member that is up for reappointment, to address any questions or concerns they may have and to give the BOS an opportunity learn about the different Boards. Mr. Bormes stated the reason he serves, is for survival and to be active in what the Town is doing.  Mr. Bormes stated he volunteers time to achieve certain goals and feels everyone should want to be on these Committees because it is a way to pay back the community. Mrs. Gardner stated it has been a pleasure to serve on the CIP with a Chair like Jeff Jenkins because he is focused and knows how to run the meetings. Mrs. Gardner noted the CIP Committee has a season, a process and deadlines, which she likes. Mrs. Gardner stated currently she is the Citizen’s Representative and asked if a replacement could be found. Mrs. Gardner suggested another School Board member be asked.  Mr. Jenkins stated he does not really want to serve on the CIP but feels the need because he would not have the right to complain if he does not do anything about the issues. Mr. Jenkins noted he feels that pre-opinions sometimes get in the way. Mrs. Gardner stated the CIP gives the Town a blueprint or a path to follow or things would never get anywhere and the program is positive for everyone. Mr. Jenkins stated he would like to see a change in command and the Selectman appoint the Chair of the CIP. Chair Nickerson made a motion to reappoint Jeff Jenkins as the Chairman of the CIP Committee. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Livernois made a motion to reappoint Nina Gardner, Don Bormes and Jeff Jenkins to the CIP Committee. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






      


   3.1
Nina Gardner Re: Belknap County Economic Development Council (BCEDC) – Mrs. Gardner reported she received a letter from the BCEDC, which is actively searching for a new Executive Director and using the opportunity to find the appropriate person. Mrs. Gardner read the letter to the Board and stated this is the Town’s opportunity to provide input to the BCEDC. Mrs. Gardner noted it is unfortunate that the community does not have more jobs to offer and that people have to drive as far as they do for employment and doesn’t know who’s children would come back to Sanbornton. The BOS agreed to think about it. 







  3.2 Metrocast – Ascertainment Hearing – TA Veloski informed Mrs. Gardner of the hearing that took place with Metrocast. TA Veloski stated the Town is looking for input and part of the Town’s economic development is small home businesses that need the Internet. Mrs. Gardner stated bandwidth does need to be increased and agreed there is no economic development opportunity in Sanbornton without services. Chair Nickerson stated he asked the School Budget Committee’s Chair and Sanbornton’s Representatives meet with the BOS because the Town has cut, cut, cut their budgets and they need to start looking at the schools for a better tax rate. Mrs. Gardner suggested forming a committee to meet with the Legislature because if the State walks away from School funding, she does not want to think about what taxes would be like and nothing happens without a legislative enactment. The Board thanked Mrs. Gardner for her comments. 


 

4.0 Department Updates

4.1 Recreation – Juliana Lonergan – Director Lonergan thanked the BOS for fixing the parking area at the Town Park and noted the corner (when coming in) is the last thing that needs to be addressed but otherwise, it looks nice. Director Lonergan informed the Board that Eagle Scout, Christian Stock has almost completed the dugout project and the back of the metal roof is last. Director Lonergan stated she has received a request from the Boy Scouts to utilize the Park Building on Thursday nights for outdoor meetings and to have fires with BOS approval. The BOS approved of the request, with the appropriate fire permit to be applied for. Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize the Boy Scout Troop to use the Recreation Building for meetings and periodically have campfires, as long as they coordinate with Director Lonergan on a location. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Director Lonergan informed the Board that soccer is well under way with eighteen kindergarteners, fourteen first graders, ten second graders, seventeen third graders, twenty fourth graders, fourteen fifth graders and nine sixth graders. The Board reviewed a letter from the Recreation Commission (RC) regarding overspending their budget on Before & After School salaries. Director Lonergan reported that the RC voted to give the money back to the Town to be fiscally responsible and provided the BOS with a check in the amount of $3,016 dollars. Director Lonergan and Jeff Jenkins had a brief discussion on the over expenditure and its reporting for budget purposes.  










 


5.0  Old Business




 



 
  5.1
Highway Garage – DPW Director Thayer provided the BOS with samples of the Highway garage’s exterior finish, the “Royal” finish was selected, classic green will be the exterior color and the color white was selected for remaining finish pieces i.e. corners, eaves. DPW Director Thayer and the BOS discussed the progress of the Highway Garage. DPW Director Thayer stated the only adjustment that needs to be made to the contract is to the payment schedule, monthly vs. biweekly. Selectman Livernois made a motion to enter in to a contract with Conneston Construction Inc. to build the Highway Garage, not to exceed $1,040,000 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   

 



  5.2
Hunkins Pond Road – bids – DOT’s Jim Bouchard has the contract. Chair Nickerson asked if the State is coming to fix the road and DPW Director Thayer replied they had talked about backing up the shoulders. 




              5.3 F-250 – DPW Director Thayer informed the Board that the new truck is in but it needs a bed liner and will be going to E.W. Sleeper.


     

   5.4
Temporary Tank – Rymes - DPW Director Thayer stated the temporary tank will cost less than at the pump and the Fire Department will use the tank as well. DPW Director Thayer stated usage details are being worked out with Fire Chief DeSilva. DPW Director Thayer informed the Board that the existing 700-gallon tank needs to be drained for a new pump and new paint job. Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize DPW Director Thayer to get the existing tank a new pump & paint job, in the amount of $1,350 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









  5.5
Concord Regional Solid Waste – Contract – The BOS signed. 

 



6.0 New Business









  6.1
Candidate’s Night for State Representatives – To be held on October 5, 2010 @ 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall.










7.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.









    

8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.













9.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time. 














10.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  





              9.1 9/15/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, September 15, 2010. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of September 15, 2010 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.











11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.




        














12.0 Town Administrator’s Report







12.1 Hiltz Construction Re: Doctor True Rd. and Shute Hill Rd. – The BOS reviewed and Okayed. 











13.0 Selectmen’s Reports
- Chair Livernois to make a full report next week regarding the LGC’s Legislative Policies. 


 


















14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 29, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m.












13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:48 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

9/22/2010

BOS Approved Minutes


